REGULATORY PROGRAM

PERMIT ACTION
APPLICANT:  Marin Resource Conservation District (Marin RCD). 
AREA:  The project is located at three contiguous farms in the community of Bolinas, Marin County, California.  Fresh Run Farms is located at 615 Paradise Valley Road (APN 188-090-15); Paradise Valley Farm is located at 235 Paradise Valley Road (APN 188-150-69); and Star Route Farms is located at 95 Olema-Bolinas Road (APNs 188-170-45 and 193-010-19).  
DESCRIPTION:  The Pine Gulch Creek Watershed Enhancement Project (project) includes the construction of five off-stream irrigation storage ponds.  All five ponds would be constructed above ground using fill material to construct berms to contain water for irrigation purposes.  At all three farms, existing or new pumps placed alongside the creek at the point of diversion would draw surface water from Pine Gulch Creek through intake valves.  The end of each intake valve would be covered with a screen to filter objects and sediment.  A combination of existing pipes, replacement pipes, and new pipes would be used to convey the water from the creek to the irrigation ponds.  These pipes would extend up the creek bank and would primarily follow existing farm roads between the creek and the new irrigation ponds.  Water from the irrigation ponds would be distributed with a water distribution system at least partially consisting of new underground pipes.  Pumping of water and draw down of water would vary year to year, but would generally be managed to improve habitat for the federally-listed threatened California red-legged frog (Rana draytonii).  The construction of the project would result in the permanent loss of 2.99 acres of jurisdictional seasonal wetlands.
After reviewing the application package materials, the Corps concluded that the construction of the irrigation ponds did not qualify as compensating for lost functions provided by wetlands that would be permanently lost through project construction.  In addition, the Corps informed the applicant that the compensatory mitigation ratio for wetlands would be approximately 1.9 to 1 for seasonal wetlands lost, based on a preliminary run through of the South Pacific Division Standard Operating Procedure for Determining Mitigation Ratios.   
The Corps participated in a multi-agency meeting with the applicant on August 8, 2011.  The project and mitigation issues/possibilities were discussed.  Few project discussions took place after that meeting as the applicant was looking into other mitigation opportunities.  The National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) contacted the Corps September 2012 and subsequently requested a conference call with Regulatory staff and the District Engineer, which took place on December 6, 2012.  During the call, NMFS informed the Corps of how important the project was to federally-listed salmonids and the watershed in general and the Corps reiterated that the applicant has not shown that the project is replacing lost functions provided by the impacted wetlands.   
STATUS:  The December conference call resulted in NMFS requesting, and the Corps agreeing to provide, information that would be required for the Corps to move forward with permitting of the project.  This information will be compiled and submitted to NMFS by the end of January 2013.
CONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT:  

· 2nd Congressional District, Congressman Jared Huffman

POINTS OF CONTACT:  
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